Agenda Notes

13 February 2017

  PEMBURY PARISH COUNCIL
Report of the meeting held on Monday 13 February 2017 at the Parish Council Office, Lower Green Recreation Ground, Lower Green Road, Pembury, Kent

Present:
Cllrs Mrs J Crowhurst (C), Mrs S Harris (VC), A Gaukroger, P Gillan, M Hocking, P Kirby, Mrs L Mills, Mrs A Partridge, Mrs S Sharp, Mrs C Snow
Borough Cllr P Barrington King, Mrs S Nuttall

County Cllr C Hoare

Deputy Clerk

146.
CHAIR’S ANNOUNCEMENTS

Parish Lighting – Members were requested to present written details on the attached pro-forma of the lights that are not working in their nominated roads immediately prior to commencement of business on Monday.

Highways Minor Defects – Members were requested to present written details on the circulated green ‘County Lengthsmen’ forms for roads under their nominated lighting area and pass to the office for collation.

147.
TO ACCEPT APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies were received and accepted from Cllrs S Cawley, D Coleman, Mrs K Brooks and Borough Councillor D Reilly.
148.
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Members were requested to ensure declarations of interest were made orally and completed on the circulated pro-forma issued with the agenda and returned to the Clerk before leaving the hall. A nil return was also needed. Members were reminded that if an interest came to light during the meeting it must be declared at that time and if the member considered it to be prejudicial then he or she MUST leave the room. Any member who was unsure if he or she had an interest in an item should seek the Clerk’s advice immediately.
Cllr Mrs J Crowhurst

NIL

Cllr Mrs S Harris

NIL

Cllr A Gaukroger

Item 10 – Planning Application 17/00275/FULL – Personal;






Planning Application 17/00404/FULL - Personal
Cllr P Gillan


NIL

Cllr M Hocking


NIL

Cllr P Kirby


NIL

Cllr Mrs L Mills


NIL

Cllr Mrs A Partridge

NIL

Cllr Mrs S Sharp

NIL

Cllr Mrs C Snow

NIL 
149.
MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL

It was proposed, seconded and AGREED that the minutes of the meeting held on 16 January 2017 were a correct record.

150.
LATE BUSINESS

In accordance with current Standing Orders items of late business set out in any circulated supplementary agenda need to be moved, seconded and approved, the special circumstances being that it would be unreasonable to delay any decision by the Parish Council until its next ordinary meeting on Monday 13 March 2017.
151.
LIST OF OUTSTANDING RESOLUTIONS

Councillors NOTED the outstanding resolutions:
Picnic on the Green - Cllr Gillan had been making enquiries about music for the event;

Groundsmen Job Descriptions – These would be discussed at the next WG meeting on 6 March;

Allotments – Cllr Mrs Harris was to find out the availability of the Pavilion for a consultation meeting with the allotment tenants and invitations would be sent out with the rent renewals;

Pembury Society – A joint meeting had been arranged for 19 April.

Cllr Gillan reported that he had found several medical reports/papers containing personal details of patients from both the doctors and hospital; also from the blood bank laying on the ground and in the bin at the turning circle at Stone Court Lane. He reported this to the hospital as a matter of urgency and was promised a return call which he didn’t receive. Cllr Mrs Crowhurst suggested that he contact Glenn Douglas, CEO of Maidstone and Tunbridge Wells NHS Trust.

Cllr Barrington King contacted Town and Country Housing after rubbish was left outside their properties in Henwood Green Road after the Civic Amenity Vehicle had gone and was pleased to report that T & C collected this very quickly. 
152.
CLERK’S REPORT

The Deputy reported that she had heard unofficially that the planning application at 3 High Street had been dismissed by the Planning Inspectorate at Bristol.

The Deputy also reported that vandals had tampered with the shutters at the office and that the groundmen had fixed the issue.
153.
OPEN SESSION

Council adjourned and members of the public would be invited to address the Parish Council on any issue of concern. Constitutionally and in accordance with certain implications of the Local Government Code of Conduct, there could be no discussion of these items at this stage. Any issue would either be addressed elsewhere in the agenda or if not already so listed, be referred to a future meeting of the Parish Council.
There were no members of the public present and the meeting was reconvened.

154.
TO RECEIVE COUNTY AND BOROUGH COUNCILLORS’ QUESTIONS AND REPORTS

Mr Hoare reported that the KCC budget was to be announced next week and that he would report on that at the next meeting. Rates would go up. 

He showed members a brochure of Knightswood which indicated where the new housing had gone in but also demonstrated how much woodland Dandara owned stating that this woodland was possibly under threat.

Cllr Mrs Snow brought up the issues with traffic congestion along Pembury Road and asked for an update on a potential roundabout at Halls Hole Road. Mr Hoare said that this had been shelved for the time being and that the money was being allocated for a cycle lane. Cllrs Mrs Crowhurst and Mrs Snow both voiced very strong opinions about the frustration of not being able to get into Tunbridge Wells pointing out that Pembury Hospital was a Trauma hospital and delays, in particular for ambulances, were totally unacceptable and demanded answers from Mr Hoare.

Cllr Mrs S Nuttall had nothing to report. 

Cllr Barrington King was very pleased to announce that the budget had now been completed and that there were to be no cuts to front line services. He also told members that they would manage without Central Government funding as from next year – a year earlier than anticipated.
155.
CURRENT PLANNING

(a)
Planning and Highways WG – The Chair of the Working Group presented current planning applications for RATIFICATION, CONSIDERATION and GRANTS and REFUSALS for information.
Application Number:

16/07430/FULL – 8 February

Proposal:


Part single/two-storey side extension, single






storey front/side extension and internal 






re-design

Location:


10 Knights Close, Pembury, Royal Tunbridge Wells

NEUTRAL

Application Number:

16/07866/FULL

Proposal:


Construction of a self contained Granny Annex






linked to the main house

Location:


21 Sandhurst Avenue, Pembury, Royal Tunbridge Wells

NEUTRAL – Following a special meeting held on 30 January, Council rescinded the earlier comment to object. 

Council RATIFIED the above applications.
Application Number:

17/00219/FULL – 20 February

Proposal:


Erection of single storey timber shed/store

Location:


48a High Street, Pembury, Royal Tunbridge Wells
NEUTRAL

Application Number:

17/00220/FULL – 21 February

Proposal:


Part ground floor, part first floor side extension and porch to the 





front

Location:


2 Bulls Place, Pembury, Royal Tunbridge Wells
NEUTRAL

Councillor Gaukroger left the room at this point as he had declared an interest in the following application.
Application Number:

17/00275/FULL – 21 February

Proposal:


First floor side extension and two storey rear extension

Location:


3 Bulls Place, Pembury, Royal Tunbridge Wells
NEUTRAL

On the supplementary agenda:

Application Number:

17/00404/FULL – 2 March 17
Proposal:


Alterations to existing dormers to form two balconies






and new high level rooflight to south roofslope

Location:


Cherry Tree Cottage, Cornford Lane, Royal Tunbridge Wells
NEUTRAL

Application Number:

17/00351/FULL – 1 March 17

Proposal:


Raise ridge height by 1.3m, external remodelling and






internal alterations

Location:


Albans Lodge, Romford Road, Pembury, Royal Tunbridge Wells
NEUTRAL

Application Number:

17/00352/FULL – 28 February 17

Proposal:


Part change of use of garage to ancillary accommodation






including internal and external alterations

Location:


Albans Lodge, Romford Road, Pembury, Royal






Tunbridge Wells
As there was plenty of time for comments, this was to be discussed with Stephen Baughen at the Planning Seminar taking place on 21 February at the Parish Council Offices.
GRANTS

Application Number:

16/07093/FULL

Proposal:


Single storey rear extension, conversion of existing






garage into habitable space, porch extension

Location:


28 Heskett Park, Pembury, Royal Tunbridge Wells
---------

Local residents had attended a public meeting about the proposals to extend Cornford House. There were concerns about the size and the proximity to neighbours. No plans had yet been received.

156.
REPORTS OF URGENT ACTIONS

Please see exempt report.
157.
WORKING GROUP MATTERS

AMENITIES, CHRISTMAS LIGHTS, PRIDE IN PEMBURY, PUBLIC RELATIONS

(a)
Football Coaching at the Recreation Ground – An email had been received asking if a local business could run football coaching at the Recreation Ground during the Easter Holidays. 
It was acknowledged that issues similar to this were raised periodically. The Recreation Ground was for the use of the whole community with no restrictions and was not to be used as a business. Members agreed that by allowing one business to operate in this way would open the floodgates for many others and therefore AGREED not to allow this to go ahead. There were other facilities in the area such as Mascalls and Hawkenbury which the gentleman could approach.

(b)
Report of the WG Meeting – The Vice Chair of the WG gave the following report of the meeting held on Monday 27 January. 
Present:
Cllr D Coleman (C), Mrs J Crowhurst, P Kirby (VC), Mrs L Mills, Mrs S Sharp and Mrs C Snow.

Clerk: Mrs B Russell

1.
Approval of minutes of WG meeting held on 28 November 2016 and matters arising.

These minutes had previously been approved and there were no matters arising.

2.
Update on recommended ‘wish list’ items (safety improvements to Recreation Ground entrances, and major improvements to main entrance, replacement litter bins, benches and High Street planters)

Improvements to the entrances to the Recreation Ground had been carried out at the end of last year. Major improvements to be discussed at the 5 year plan meeting on 6 February 2017.

The Public Footpath sign post at the entrance of the Recreation Ground was dangerous and had been removed along with the signs attached to it. The Working Group RECOMMEND that quotations be sought for replacing the sign with larger, reflective signs both sides of the driveway.

The replacement of the Recreation Ground litter bins in the Recreation Ground with ones with a lid had been included in the budget for 2017/2018. It was also RECOMMENDED that anti-dog fouling signs be put on the bins.

Replacement benches were also included in the budget for 2017/2018. These were to be placed at the Woodhill Park entrance and at the skate area.

Earl Bourner was to be asked if a planter could be placed in the High Street outside the Chemist and in Lower Green Road outside the Chinese take away.
Council AGREED to the above and the office was asked to seek quotes for new signage.

3.
Handy Person – This position to be discussed at the 5 year plan meeting.

4.
Picnic on the Green – the Camden Arms were happy to sponsor the event again this year. 

The following was RECOMMENDED:

· that ‘Sold Out’ be asked to perform again but to change their name as ‘Sold 
Out’ caused some confusion.
· that the date for the event be 1 July 2017
· that the advertising be more prolific
· that Cllr Mrs Crowhurst speak to Paul Dunton about groups for the following 
year
Council AGREED to the above
5. 
Pride in Pembury – Cllr Mrs Crowhurst to re-vamp this competition
Cllr Mrs Crowhurst was working on this.

6.
Fireworks – This event is booked for 3 November 2017.

7.
Arrangements for members to visit and monitor activities and assets – Members should be encouraged to visit Parish Council areas regularly to familiarise themselves.

8.
Email from Mrs Middleton, Cub leader -  I am planning on doing the local interest badge with the Cubs this term and one of the things they have to do is design a poster or leaflet or web pages for visitors to the area. I wondered if they could design something to advertise the village, which may be could be used on a wider scale? May be on the village website? Or a brochure or leaflet to be put out somewhere?
Do let me know if you think that is something that we could do.

The WG AGREED that this was a good idea and suggested that a map of Pembury showing places of interest and facilities could be an idea.

This was already underway and was eagerly awaited.
9. 
Any Other Issues – The Chair of Pembury Society had put forward an idea of carrying out an archaeological study of the Village Green. More details were to follow.

Cllr Mrs Snow suggested a first aid training evening for the village. The WG RECOMMENDED that further information be sought.
The Office was asked to look into costings for a first aid training event.

There being no other business the Chair declared the meeting closed at 21.10.
----------
AUDIT, FINANCE AND PERSONNEL

(c)
Accounts due for payment – the Chair of the WG presented a list of cheques for payment, with supporting documents FOR APPROVAL; also a list of cheques, salaries, Direct Debits and Credit Card payments paid since the last meeting for RATIFICATION:
Council RATIFIED salaries paid previously of £6,028.10
Council AGREED payments of £17,679.38
Council RATIFIED direct debits paid previously of £1,190.83
Council AGREED payments of £1,141.09 on the supplementary agenda 

Council RATIFIED debit card transactions of £1,378.84
ENVIRONMENT, ENVIRONMENTAL ISSUES (INCORPORATING ALLOTMENTS AND BURIALS)
(d)
Violation of Avian Nesting Regulations – A letter had been received from a concerned parishioner about hedgecutting which had taken place at the allotment site in Woodside Road in early July 16. He stated that the bird nesting season was not over until 1 August and that hedgecutting should not have taken place and he asked for an explanation.
Council was genuinely upset that this had happened and the office was to send a letter explaining that a letter was to be sent to the contractor asking why this had been done at this time. If no satisfactory reply was received, the Parish Council would consider changing the contractor in future. It would ensure that this did not re-occur.
PLANNING AND HIGHWAYS

(e)
Special Council Meeting – Cllr A Gaukroger gave the following report of this meeting held on Monday 30 January 2017 at 10.30am at Pembury Parish Council Office, Recreation Ground, Lower Green Road, Pembury, Kent.
Present:
Cllrs Mrs J Crowhurst (C), D Coleman (VC), Mrs S Harris (VC), Mrs K Brooks, P Gillan, Mrs A Partridge and Mrs C Snow

1.
CHAIR’S ANNOUNCEMENTS

The Chair welcomed everyone to the meeting.

2.
TO RESOLVE TO ACCEPT APOLOGIES

Apologies were received and accepted from Cllrs Mrs L Mills and M Hocking.

3.
TO RECEIVE DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

No-one declared an interest

4.
TO RECEIVE A REPORT OF THE PLANNING AND HIGHWAYS WORKING GROUP.   
The Chair of the Working Group asked Council to rescind the response made on 16 January 2017 regarding the following Planning Application:

Application Number:      16/07866/FULL

Proposal:

     Construction of a self contained Granny Annex linked to the main 




     house

Address:

     21 Sandhurst Avenue, Pembury

OBJECT: 
Although the new proposal has moved the building a further 419mm away from the boundary, due to the scale, siting and design; the significant Impact to visual amenities and character of the area and the unacceptable loss of space contrary to policy EN1 Council OBJECTS to this application.

---------
In light of a site visit and fresh information received the Working Group has further considered the application and RECOMMENDS that Council submit a neutral response.

Council reconsidered the application and AGREED to rescind the previous response and to now submit a NEUTRAL response. This was arrived at following a recent onsite meeting (at the applicant’s request) with the applicants and their architect, together with first sight of the relevant Planning Statement (submitted but not on the planning portal). The revised Annex design, scale and position were not likely to be detrimental to the immediate neighbours, nor to the Street Scene.  

NEUTRAL
-----------

e(i)
Snow Hill – Romford Road – Cllr Gaukroger gave an oral report on the following email which was received:

“I have been in touch with KCC Highways with a suggestion that we try and widen the road on Snow Hill (where the end of Romford Road goes down to meet Foxhole Lane) to allow traffic on the hill to pass more easily. The suggestion is for a bit of my land (Bentinck Farm) on the right to be cut away around the point of the bend on the hill. The existing passing point is too small and no one can see around the corner there so we are always getting a shock when a car suddenly arrives in front of one there. It would also mean a car could get past a lorry at that point where at present it would have to back up or down the hill to find a suitable passing point. There is also the farm traffic and not just passing lorries. I am raising this with you as the KCC link has gone quiet, so I thought if the Parish liked the idea then we could push it further together. I was in contact with a Mike Hardy 03000418181. Happy to hear your thoughts on the matter and am available for a meeting if that is the way forward. KR, Mark Lindsay-Bayley,

Cllr Gillan was very much against this due to the effect on cutting back hedgerows etc., and the impact on wildlife. 

Cllr Gaukroger broached this with County Councillor Chris Hoare who was happy to investigate. Members agreed that this was a matter for KCC/KHS and not the Parish Council and Cllr Gaukroger was to contact Mr Lindsay-Bayley and urge him to make contact with Chris Hoare.
e(ii)
Five Year Plan Meeting – Cllr Mrs Harris gave the following report of the meeting held on 6 February:

Present; Cllrs J Crowhurst(c), Mrs S Harris, S Cawley, A Gaukroger, P Gillan, M Hocking, P Kirby, Mrs S Snow, Mrs A Partridge

Clerks: Mrs B Russell and Deputy Clerk

Apologise: Cllr D Coleman, Mrs K Brooks, Mrs S Sharp, Mrs L Mills

THE PURPOSE OF THE MEETING   - TO DISCUSS A FIVE YEAR PLAN ENSURING WE MEET THE NEEDS OF THE VILLAGE GOING FORWARD.

An open discussion was held to hear the views from Councillors for the future plans for the village.

Recreation Ground – Lower Green Road Entrance – proposals to be presented to full Council following the Amenities WG meeting. Tarmac the entrance road - TBA.

Pembury Council Office – We were advised no major maintenance work would be required on the building in the next five years.

Tennis Courts – We will need to resurface the courts and this needs to be included in the five year plan. Quotes will need to be attained and this will need to be included in the budget for the following year. It was also discussed we should advertise this facility as a free amenity for all villagers. We will look to feature in the next PVN or the following issue.

Children’s Play area - We will plan to add new equipment for two years’ time to refresh this area. Quotes and planned budget TBA. A new play surface will be required also.

Skate Ramp area – The Borough Council presented to Pembury Parish Councillors a plan to build a new facility at Woodside area of Pembury. We asked for an update on these plans to be presented. Based on the outcome, the current area within our Recreation Ground could be changed to a table tennis area. Quotes and budgets TBA.

Teenager / Youth facilities – As a Council we are concerned facilities for this age group in the village are poor. We agreed to talk to the Baptist Church to see if we can facilitate a joint project for an area where the teenagers/ youth can meet which is warm, has light and potentially a Wi-Fi connection. We will also approach Tesco’s as they are keen to support the village and may have funds to help with this or suggest an alternative option they can support.

Football expansion plans the PFC previously have discussed. We require an update - can we support etc.

Grounds – To continue to be able to maintain the current areas of responsibilities and the expanding portfolio e.g. the Old Coach Road. It was agreed we need a new part time handy man/general groundsman with the option to increase the role as demands are made on the Parish as less services are maintained by the Borough and KCC.

The Working Group are to assess the job descriptions for the current groundsman and recommend the hours currently needed for the new part time person with budget required to achieve this.

Vehicles – The current truck will need to be replaced; it was agreed that a 3-seater is required. Quotes to be obtained for lease/ buying options, presented, budget to be proposed. For the part time groundsman an additional vehicle will need to be rented quotes are required based on hours we require. Possible option is to employ someone with their own vehicle, which we pay an allowance for.     

Main Depot – The budget for next year does include the work for a new roof and guttering. No other definite spend is envisaged immediately.

Bus Shelters – Need to clarify who owns Polley Close bus shelter as this needs repair. When do we schedule the next clean for all owned shelters TBA? 
Allotments – It was agreed an evening meeting will be organised for w/c 27th March. All allotment holders to be invited, to ask them how we can develop the allotments to overcome the problems and ask how this can be achieved to benefit all. The letters of invitation to be sent with new renewal invoices. The Pembury Pavilion to be booked and The Chair Mrs June Crowhurst will host with Cllr M Hocking.

Main Burial Ground - The box hedging needs to be replaced. Options to be investigated with quotes and budgets proposed. A Scattering area to be proposed by the new memorial wall - quotes & budgets proposed.  A new bin is required at the far end of the Burial Ground - this is in the budget. Quotes required.  

158.
REPORTS FROM OTHER MEETINGS
159.
OTHER MATTERS
(a)
Pembury Baptist Church – Permission had been sought for the annual HOPE Pembury Churches Together Good Friday service to be held on the Village Green on Friday 14 April from 11.15am to 12 noon.
Council AGREED to this request.
(b)
Pembury History Exhibition – Members were given a copy email stating that it had been decided that there was not enough in the way of objects and memorabilia to hold an exhibition. 
(c)
Anti Arson Letterbox – Following vandalism of the Parish Council letter box, enquiries were made of Modular Direct who supplied the building whether a post box could be cut into the side of the building. The Sales Director advised that this was not suitable and suggested that a stand alone post box be considered. The idea of a brick built box at the end of the driveway had been put forward. At this stage, costings have not been carried out.
Council AGREED that quotes be sought for a stand alone post box. Council would purchase the box itself (made out of galvanised steel) and this would be encased in a brick built pillar. It would be sited under the canopy at the Parish Council office.
160.
FOR INFORMATION ONLY
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